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Swyncombe Parish Council
1 Russell’s Water, Henley-on Thames, Oxon RG9 6ES.
Minutes of the Swyncombe Annual Parish Meeting Held at 7pm 
On Monday 11th May 2015 in the Cricket Pavilion 

Present:
Councillors:
Elizabeth Longley (EL)


John Halls (JH)


Tracey Taverner (TT)


Peter Willis-Fleming( PWF)


Sam Fielden (SF)
Officer:

Kristina Tynan

Members of the Public:
2  (Julia Wells and Clive Goodall) 

1.         Welcome


EL welcomed everyone to the meeting.


2.
Declaration of Interests

Agenda Item  5.3 – Swyncombe Estate – SF declared a prejudicial interest in this item as he farms the land of Swyncombe Estates. He signed the ‘Declaration of Interest Book’ and left the room for this item.
3         To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 12/5/2014
Resolved: That these minutes were an accurate record of this meeting and that they be signed by the 
Chairman.
4.
Chairman’s report 2014/2015

Thank you all for coming tonight.  

Once again as I sit down to do my Chairman’s Annual report it always amazes me just how much, for a small Parish, we have been working on and achieved.  We may be small but we are motivated. 

Russells Water Boundary. This last year all the Parish Boundaries were reviewed.  This happens every 15 years.  As a consequence of this it was suggested by SODC that the part of Russells Water that is currently within the Swyncombe Parish Boundary should be moved into the Pishill with Stonor Parish.  After pressure from residents and ourselves this was not deemed to be necessary and the part of Russells Water that was in Swyncombe Parish boundaries remains so today.  Thank you to both residents and Parish Council.

Resurfacing behind Bus Shelter. The Parish Council would like to record it’s thanks to the Greens, Skipwiths, Sewards and Hesters for resurfacing the area behind the Bus Shelter on Cookley Green. It has been a great improvement.

World War 1 Memorial – This was held on Sunday 3rd August at St Botolphs and then at the Swyncombe War Memorial.  John Howell came and laid a wreath at the Swyncombe War Memorial as did representatives from RAF Benson, Henley Police, PCC and of course SPC.  Thank you Sam Fielden and his road closure team for stopping the traffic flow, it made for a peaceful and moving service.

War Memorial maintenance. Very sadly Norman Larner resigned from mowing the area round the War Memorial.  Swyncombe Parish are indebted to him for his many years keeping the War Memorial looking tidy.  Thank you Norman.  Subsequent to Norman’s retirement the Parish Council have taken on David Tilley to maintain the War Memorial.

Bonfire. The tenth year was celebrated this last year!  As ever it went well, although it was somewhat damp, but yet again a resounding success.  

Litter Blitz. The Litter blitzes continue to be successful.  Thank you to all who help on these occasions.  We have contacted Biffa to clear the road between Cookley Green and Park Corner.

Pavilion. The Pavilion repairs this year are largely thanks to Steve Harrod of OCC who has been able to give us a £2,000 grant for the very necessary renovations.  The Pavilion looks renewed!

Broadband – I am on the Connect8 committee led by Peter Richardson of Howe Hill. With William Perrin, Roger Lavis, Peter Green and Peter Willis Fleming.  Connect8 is working towards getting Super-Fast Broadband for the Parishes of Swyncombe, parts of the Parish of Watlington and the Parish of Pishill with Stonor. We are fearful that we will be in the final 5% of the country without Super-Fast Broadband.  This is unacceptable as we know that Super-Fast Broadband is as important as utilities in our daily lives. As a result of our recent questionnaire we were very interested to see just how many businesses are being run locally which require Super-fast broadband, as well as residential and student use.  Ably lead by Peter Richardson there have been interviews on Radio Oxford and Radio Berkshire.  William Perrin has been lobbying MPs with regard to our Broadband situation. This is not going to be a quick fix but we are working hard towards it. We will keep you up to date with any new information.

Local Plan. More residential requirements are being suggested for Oxfordshire. We worked hard on the first questionnaire that we received in the summer of 2014.  However, just recently a further Plan has been issued which we are now working on too.  The numbers appear to be very large and concerning.  Currently we believe that any effect to Swyncombe will not be direct, but far more possible as a result  from developments in Watlington and Nettlebed.

HGVs. A review has been published and is also available to all to read.  A prediction of 70% growth in freight (lorries) between now and 2040 is concerning. The plan is to keep to using the strategic networks rather than local roads, ie: A30, A40 and A420.  Again this is a work in progress, but we, through Peter Green are keeping a watchful eye on any developments. We would very much like to thank Peter Green for volunteering to attend the meetings on this subject and for keeping us informed.

Parish Councillors. As ever, thank you to all my colleagues on the Parish Council, John for making sure that we are up to date with all the legal requirements, Sam for ensuring that our roads are well maintained, Peter for all his work on Broadband and community building – plus the oil, Julia for all her work with the Chiltern Conservation Council and keeping the Green in order!  Last but not least, Kristina who keeps us all in order, thank you.
Finally, a farewell. It was with great sadness that I received Julia Wells’s resignation from Swyncombe Parish Council. All of us on the Parish Council have valued and respected highly the work that Julia Wells has done for the Parish of Swyncombe. So when she decided to resign, we as the Parish Council, felt that this should not pass without a proper Thank You.   Julia has been on Swyncombe Parish Council for sixteen years, no small amount of time.  Her achievements are many and I hope that I can at least highlight some if not all of them.

Julia was a critical player in the decision to rebuild the Swyncombe Cricket Club Pavilion.  The Pavilion has become a focal point for Cookley Green. As well as regular use during the summer months by the Cricket Club it is used for Parish Council meetings, parties both for private individuals and parties organised by Julia plus her wonderful coffee and biscuits at the Litter Blitzes!  The whole Parish has benefited from the community spirit that Julia has engendered with all her community activities, the Jubilee Party being the most recent, which was enjoyed by all.

She has Chaired Swyncombe Parish Council with all the commitment and integrity we have come to expect from her.  She has also been a member of the Chilterns Conservation Board for twelve years which has been of great benefit to us all. She has become the ‘go to’ person for all things related to Common Land. She worked tirelessly on the Parish’s behalf to stop the road closures associated with the Triathlon organised by Just Racing. She has also given much time and effort to the Community Bus Service, which sadly once again is under review! Finally, she commissioned the beautiful Parish Map of Swyncombe which now resides in Russells Water Village Hall.

So, what else can Swyncombe, Cookley Green, Russells Water and Park Corner say to Julia, but a great big THANK YOU.  You will be missed greatly, and we wish you well.  Although we do hope that you will come back to the SPC meetings as a Member of the Public your presence will be much appreciated.

5.
To receive Reports from:


1. District Councillor – No report had been received.
 2. County Councillor – Report from Stephen Harrod – this had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting. It was noted that the report was extremely useful and informative. PWF asked for clarification on the Joanna Simons situation. JS resigned as the Chief Executive of OCC in February and then withdrew her resignation in March.  She is still the Chief Executive of OCC.
3. Thames Valley Police – SF has spent some time with the Police as this area is considered a very high risk area for stealing of farm equipment. It was noted that someone in Park Corner was broken into recently. 
Swyncombe Estate

The Swyncombe Estate frequently has Hare Coursers and joy riding in the fields. The Estate are looking into collapsible bollards in areas that gates cannot be installed. The Estate is hoping to have the backing of SPC on their measures to stop crimes happening in this area by having more security. They are also talking to the Chiltern Conservation Board.
After discussion it was:

Resolved: That SPC gives the Swyncombe Estate their support in them making the Estate more secure to try to prevent rural crimes in this location.

 4. Cricket Club – CG reported that the Cricket Club is still thriving and holding their own in matches. There is a better team in place now than 10 years ago.  There are 4 residents from the Parish in the team and they are always trying to recruit more members.  CG was urged to put a piece in the ‘Parish News’ and he said he would do this for the next edition. The Cricket Club are thinking of renewing their banner as this worked quite well last time. It was suggested that a list of fixtures be put up in a public area so people know when matches are on. There are also some T20 games being held on some Friday nights.

TT said she would put up a list of fixtures up in the Five Horseshoes.

CG said that the Cricket Club would like approval for an artificial practice wicket area which would be 2.7m by 9m, the same as the net size in an area by the Pavilion. This would entail a trench being dug to 6” deep, removing turf and topsoil, putting a wooden box down and filling this with aggregate. It would be at ground level. CG said that the CC are also looking into putting a lean to onto the existing shed. The CC will be putting another 3 slabs on sand at grass level on the existing paved area.
It was noted that the Lease for the Cricket Ground states that if cricket is no longer being played on the land that all the land would need to be re-instated to its original condition.

It was asked that the Cricket Club submit a plan and letter to SPC including quotes, so that all issues can be discussed at the next meeting. CG to do this for the September meeting. CG will also speak to SF on this.
Hedge along Church Lane – It was noted that it would be best to dig this out and replace. A good time was thought to be after the Bonfire Party.  SF has one quote and KT to send him Owain Devey’s contact details to get another quote. JH suggested having a raffle at the Bonfire Party to raise funds for a new hedge.

PWF complimented the people who did the work to the pavilion and paved area and said that they had done a very good job.

6.
Public Forum

There were no public questions.

THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 7.45PM
